NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

December 13, 2012
Albuquerque, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:04 a.m., Thursday, December 13, 2012
The regular meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 9:04, a.m., Thursday, December 13, 2012.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, Caroline Benavidez, and Jeff Turner.  Board member participating by phone:  James Miyagishima.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, Mary Sarate – Director of Business & Finance, Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Regent Jeff Turner.
III.
Introduction of Guests.
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments.
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that it is good to be at the Early Childhood Program site for this meeting.  She apologized for missing June Cady’s retirement celebration.  She stated that she had an appointment that kept her from attending.  June Cady was the Residential Campus Librarian and she was with NMSBVI for 26 years in various roles.  She stated that she thought our 2012 yearbook was very beautiful and well put together.  She stated that she plans on attending the Residential Campus Life Skills Holiday Sampler later this month. She stated that she was very sad to hear of the passing of former Regent Katherine Ingold.  She lived in Alamogordo, and served on the NMSBVI Board of Regents for 6 years.  She will be greatly missed.  She also wished everyone a Happy & Joyful Christmas and the best for the New Year.   
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that he wishes he could be participating in person, however he just returned from an 18 day visit to Denver and was unable to travel up for this meeting.   He stated that he too was sad to hear about the passing of Katherine Ingold and his heart and prayers go out to her family during their time of loss.  He asked if the meeting attendees would observe a brief moment of silence in memory of Katherine Ingold.  The Board of Regents and meeting attendees observed a brief moment of silence.  
Jeff Turner – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that it is nice to be at the ECP for this meeting.  It is an exciting season with Christmas almost here and having a house full of kids makes it especially joyous this time of year.  He wished everyone a Merry Christmas.  

Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that she is also happy to be at the ECP for this meeting.  She stated that she is feeling excitement as she watches the kids grow in her classroom, many of whom came from the NMSBVI ECP Program.  She stated that she wants to publicly thank NMSBVI for the work that they have done with some students who were seemingly a little difficult, but turned out to not be at all.  The students were well prepared when they came to her school and are academically and socially very prepared for public school.  They are doing very well, and she is enjoying this school year.  
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that she also enjoys being at the ECP for this meeting.  She wished everyone a very Happy Holiday and Merry Christmas.  
V.
A.
Public Input.

There was no one present for public input.  

B.
Parent Input.



There was no one present for parent input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there are two agenda items that are time sensitive:  the Major Focus involves our program coordinators who have requested that they be allow to present at 10:00 a.m.; and our contract lobbyist, Mr. Tom Rutherford, would like to address the board as part of the Strategic Plan Update at 11:00 a.m. 
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the agenda, as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of November 8, 2012.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of November 8, 2012, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
C.
Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she wanted to ensure that the Board of Regents is aware that we will not be having our Luminaria display on the Residential Campus this year.  She stated that she was optimistic that we would be able to have the display this year, but due to ongoing construction on multiple buildings, and the hazard that this poses to the public, she feels that it would be wise to cancel the display for this year.  She stated that our staff work exceptionally well with our students to ensure that the construction areas pose no danger to them, however allowing the public on campus, at night, around the construction areas is just too dangerous.  She stated that there are a number of things that the Residential Campus has had to cancel this year due to the construction, including the Luminaria Display, Halloween Carnival and the closing of our sidewalks to the public.  She feels that it would be beneficial to NMSBVI if we can get the local newspaper to run a story on our ongoing construction so that the public understand why we have had to modify public access to our campus.  She stated that we are currently working to have the Alamogordo Daily News come to the campus to put together this article.  She stated that she has nothing else to add to her report and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  James Miyagishima stated that he does not have a question but wants to let the school know that a local television station is still running a very old commercial that was put together by a former school superintendent.  He stated that he might be a good idea to contact that local station and ask them to stop running that commercial, and for the current superintendent to put together a new and current commercial.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will have that taken care of.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. October 2012 Financial Reports.

Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for October 2012, including:


Investment Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow

Operating Budget/Expense Report
Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
Alicia McAninch stated that she would like to compliment everyone at NMSBVI on their work to stay within the Board approved budget.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the October 2012 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.

9:36 a.m. to 10:20 a.m., December 13, 2012

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:36 a.m., Thursday, December 13, 2012, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; and FY12 Audit Report.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Turner, and Hall, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, Mary Sarate, Director of Business & Finance, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Turner, and Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:20 a.m., Thursday, December 13, 2012, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; and Legal Issues.  The FY12 Audit Report was tabled.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Turner, and Regent Miyagishima - aye.

IX.
Major Focus – NMSBVI Provided Training.

Program Coordinators Cindy Farris, Valerie Tiensvold, Patricia Beecher, and Danette Fuller provide the Board with an overview of the training initiatives that their programs provide statewide as well as within NMSBVI.
Following their presentations the Board of Regents thanked the Program Coordinators for their efforts to provide comprehensive training throughout the State of New Mexico.  Their efforts make a difference in the lives of students who are blind and visually impaired across the state.

X.
Policies & Procedures.

A. Review/Revision of NMSBVI Policy 512, Braille.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 512.  She stated that the Board recently approved a revision to NMSBVI Policy 511 regarding Orientation & Mobility and approved the removal of benchmarks from that policy, as benchmarks should be program driven, not policy driven.  The revision to NMSBVI Policy 512 that is presented to the Board also reflects the deletion of the benchmarks from the policy.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 512, Braille, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. Review/Revision of NMSBVI Policy 523, Semi-Automated External Defibrillator (AED).
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 523.  She stated that this policy was last reviewed by the Board in May 2012.  She apologized for having to bring this policy back to the Board so soon after the last review, however since May 2012 a new AED has been placed at the ECP and the AED is a different model than what is used on the Residential Campus as it is designed for use on younger students and has a pediatric function.  The protocols for that piece of equipment needed to be included in the policy.  In addition we have removed specific phone numbers/extensions from the policy and included the requirement that staff are to follow recommended protocol as taught during CPR class.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 523, Semi-Automated External Defibrillator (AED), as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Review/Revision of NMSBVI Policy 647, Personal Use of NMSBVI Resources.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 647.  She stated that this policy is revised to reflect current resources used at NMSBVI, especially as it pertains to technology.  The policy states that we expect our staff to respect the resources that are entrusted to them, recognizing that it is public money that purchases the equipment that we use.  The policy does address the use of cellular phones.  She stated that we are developing a pretty significant practice change related to cellular phones that we will be introducing to staff this Spring as we are able to upgrade our cellular phones.  We have recognized that smart phones/data phones are the wave in technology and play a very significant role in our abilities to effectively do our jobs.  Anyone who is away from their desk for a significant period of time during the work day may need a data phone in order to stay connected to their work.  She stated that the one piece that we have put into place that staff like, is that we have established the fact that we will work with staff to make sure that they are not using public dollars for private use.  We will be monitoring cellular phone plans and billings to ensure that cellular phone usage remains within that precept.  If we find that an individual employee is costing the school money, above and beyond their work, through cellular phone usage, we will identify this problem and counsel any offending employee regarding the extra cost, without financially penalizing them.  We will then continue to monitor that employee’s cellular phone usage for compliance.  Continued violations of the policy regarding usage may then result in a financial penalty/punitive measures.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christina Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 647, Personal Use of NMSBVI Resources, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items.

F.
Strategic Plan Update.

Superintendent Lyle introduced Mr. Tom Rutherford from The Rutherford Group, contract lobbyist for NMSBVI, who would like to provide the Board with an overview of his past work and future work as it relates to our Strategic Plan.

Mr. Tom Rutherford thanked the Board for allowing him to address them during this meeting.  He stated that it is always exciting for members of The Rutherford Group when they have the opportunity to visit the ECP and Residential campuses.  Mr. Rutherford provided the board with an overview of their firm’s focus for the 2013 state legislative session with highlight on their focus as it relates to the NMSBVI Strategic Plan.   
Following his presentation the Board of Regents thanked Mr. Rutherford for the exemplary work of The Rutherford Group as they work to educate the state legislature on the needs of students who are blind & visually impaired across the state, and the challenges and needs that face NMSBVI in our efforts to ensure that students who are blind & visually impaired receive the services that they deserve.  They also asked that Mr. Rutherford thank Jeremy Rutherford and Deborah Torza, of The Rutherford Group, for their hard work and dedication.
A. Personnel Report.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Personnel Report dated December 13, 2012.  She reviewed the contents of the report.  She stated that since the development of this report NMSBVI has received retirement notification from Tillie Finke who filled a number of very valuable roles on the Residential Campus.  The staff and students of NMSBVI will miss her, but she plans to be much more involved in the lives of her grandkids as she will be home and close to them.  Following her presentation she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  

B. Program Updates/Quarterly Reports.
Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the Program Updates/Quarterly reports, with emphasis on the eye diagnosis data which provides a bigger picture of the children that NMSBVI serves.  She also reviewed the contents of the reports from:  Outreach; ECP; Residential Campus; Instructional Resource Center; Braille Production; and Infant/Toddler Program.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Danette Fuller briefed the Board on the upcoming Regional Braille Challenge that will be hosted by NMSBVI on the Residential Campus.  The Regional Braille Challenge is through the Braille Institute.  The Regional Braille Challenge is scheduled for the weekend of February 9 & 10, 2013 and will involve student’s grades 1 thru 12 from around the State of New Mexico.  All of our NMSBVI Braille students will also participate.  She stated that Margaret Bateman is working very hard to get the word around the state regarding the Braille Challenge, and is also working to assist the Residential Campus in organizing the event since she has experience with Braille Challenges.  Danette Fuller also spoke about the challenge that the Residential Campus faces with our students who are 18 years and older, who are now their own guardians and wish to make their own decisions.  Of particular concern is their desire to be allowed to travel off campus.  We are working to develop plans that would allow these students to do as they wish, while ensuring that they remain as safe as possible.  We are faced with the challenge of keeping the parents as involved as possible without violating the rights of these young adult students.  We believe that we should ensure that the parents are aware of student’s wish to travel off campus, but struggle with the desire to ask their permission.  We are developing rigid guidelines for our young adult students, and will require that their parents sign that they are aware of their student’s desire and ability to travel off campus independently. Superintendent Lyle stated that this is a very large challenge for NMSBVI.  However, we need to respect our young adult student’s desire to be independent.  We are going to ensure that we put every possible safeguard in place to protect the student, but do expect some degree of fallout over this matter.  We will make sure that we can manage the fallout while respecting the student’s need for independence and life experiences.  She stated that it has been very helpful to talk with Regent Hall and Regent Benavidez about their early life experiences as a blind adult and their desire for independence and experiences as they ventured out into the world as an independent adult who is blind or visually impaired.   
C. Vehicle Mileage Report.
Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the Vehicle Mileage Report dated December 4, 2012.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
D. ECP Food Services Contract.

Superintendent Lyle presented a request to continue ECP food services with Summit Food Service Management through June 30, 2013 under Statewide Price Agreement #20-000-00-00070.  Costs for the type of meals required and identified by ECP staff are as follows:  Breakfast @ $3.69; Lunch @ $4.06; and Extra Milk @ $.50.  Contract total would be:  $76,864.50.  She stated that this is the contract that we have been having trouble getting into place this school year.  We normally go through State Purchasing and usually use Summit Food Service Management at the ECP.  However there has been some difficulty at the state level that has kept Summit Food Service Management from getting their renewed contract in place at the state level.  The state has allowed us to do a month-by-month extension with Summit Food Service Management since the beginning of the school year.  The contract is now in place with State Purchasing so we now able to go through State Purchasing for the remainder of this school year.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to approve the request to continue service provided by Summit Food Service Management through June 30, 2013 under the Statewide Price Agreement, at a contract total of $76,864.50, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E. Budget Adjustment Request.

Superintendent Lyle stated that as the Board is aware NMSBVI has been unable to give raises or cost of living increases to our employees for the past 4 years.  As the Board has acknowledge at this meeting, as well as past meetings, our employees do a wonderful job of being very careful with our funds and are very judicious with their budget management as well as with their hiring practices. Consequently NMSBVI has enough money set aside this fiscal year that is classified as undesignated.  She stated that NMSBVI administration would like to propose to the Board of Regents that they allow us to do a budget adjustment that would not raise our overall fiscal year bottom line, but would allow NMSBVI to give a one-time lump sum cost of living adjustment to all NMSBVI employees. 

She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to give all NMSBVI employees a one-time lump sum cost of living adjustment, and authorized the following amounts:  Full Time:  $1,000.00; Part Time:  $750.00; and Substitutes:  $500.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
Superintendent Lyle, on behalf of all of the NMSBVI employees, thanked the Board of Regents for their consideration of this much deserved recognition for their hard work and dedication to our students and our school.

F. Strategic Plan Update.
Superintendent Lyle stated that she does have a second component of the budget discussion that relates to the Strategic Plan.   She stated that she would like to have some discussion regarding budget preparation for future years, and how our Endowment Fund impacts that preparation.  She stated that we are starting to begin our next fiscal year budget preparation and requires some direction from the Board of Regents.  In order for NMSBVI to accomplish our Strategic Plan we will need to look at hiring some additional staff.  She stated that one of the things that she has observed is that over the last 4 years we have protected our Endowment Fund by asking staff to take on additional responsibilities.  While it is a good thing to push staff and give them opportunities to grow, it does have its limits.  She stated that she feels like we have now asked staff for too much over the past 4 years.  Our staff continue to take on the added responsibilities, but she senses that limits are being reached and we have stretched them about as far as possible.  In light of that she would like to discuss with the Board what may be appropriate as we move forward.  What do we want to do about raises over the coming years?  What do we want to do about adding staff to programs where the needs have and will become apparent?  How energetic should we be about adding initiatives related to the Strategic Plan, as those added initiatives will cost the school money?  She stated we have been asked, by outside organizations, to take on things that are huge, and we just do not currently have the staffing or funding that allows us to quickly agree to these new taskings.  President Hall stated that it sounds like we need more money, in several areas.  Superintendent Lyle agreed.  She stated that while testifying before the Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) she realized that she keeps saying the same thing; that the projections indicate that if we keep pulling from our Endowment Fund what we are currently pulling, that we will have 4 years of viability left before something has to give.  She provided a detailed analysis of what would happen to our Endowment Fund over the next 4 years if we continued to pull $1.8 million from it to supplement our operating budget.  FY13 indicates an Endowment Fund balance of $7,478,434.00 with a remaining balance in FY16 of $1,874,611.00.  She stated that we have two challenges ahead of us:  1) we have to increase our I & G appropriation to offset what we are pulling from the Endowment Fund, and 2) we need to expand services.  This also means that we need to increase our I & G appropriation.  She stated that we also need to define an appropriate amount of money to have in the Endowment Fund that is protected; that no one should expect us to spend.  She stated that she asked the School for the Deaf what they protect in the reserve fund.  They indicated that they keep $3.5 million in their reserve fund that they have no plans for.  It is there for them should something unforeseen arise.  We do not have that safety net established as all of our Endowment Funds are unprotected and eligible to be encumbered for operating dollars.  This is a concern.  She asked if the Board is comfortable with operating our Endowment Fund in that manner, or does the Board feel that it would be beneficial to the school to protect a portion of our Endowment Fund so that it cannot be encumbered for operating expenses.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she feels that we should try to get the state legislature to increase their funding to NMSBVI so that we are pulling less from our Endowment Fund.  That will help to ensure that all of the Endowment Fund does not go away.  We know that it will decrease over time, but we want to put measures into place that will slow the decrease, and we want to protect a portion of it so that it is there for us should a major emergency arise.  She stated that she feels that we have done everything that we can to keep the Endowment Fund stable, but at the expense of programs such as Outreach.  President Hall stated that during the Strategic Plan development process she communicated how critical the growth of our Outreach Department is.  Caroline Benavidez stated that we all realize that program growth is imperative; however we are hesitant to grow the programs to meet the needs due to the cost involved in the growth, especially staffing.  Superintendent Lyle stated that when she talks to the state legislature she emphasis the program growth that is needed and indicates to them that to accomplish program growth we need to increase staff for the program growth.  She has done this in hopes that they would see that we need more funding support from the state.  She stated that even if we do not grow our programs, and therefore do not add more staff to our budget, we are still going to run out of money.  This raises the question, should we grow programs, hire the staff for the programs, and get ourselves to a level of services in the state where the state legislature can’t ignore the importance of what we do, which will be in our favor as we attempt to get more funding from the state?  She stated that she does not feel that the state legislature will take our funding increase requests seriously as long as we have $8 million in our Endowment Fund.  They may just tell us to come back when we are really in trouble financially.  She stated that she feels that it is critical that we define “in trouble”.  Is “in trouble” having a zero balance in our Endowment Fund; or should be set an “in trouble” Endowment Fund balance.  Alicia McAninch stated that she feels that we have to do a better job of going to the state legislature and presenting our case.  She realizes that Superintendent Lyle is already doing a great job of this, but we may need to step it up if that is possible.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she does not feel that stepping up our pleas for additional funding is going to work as long as we have an endowment of $8 million that we can use to supplement our operating budget.  She stated that she feels that we have already been doing that with little to no success.  She stated that she would like to know from the Board of Regents if, when we start listening to the needs of the school and the students around the state, and as we begin to build future fiscal year budgets, do we acknowledge program growth and staff needs and provide them, or do we continue to ask staff to find the funding from somewhere within their already very tight budgets, and continue to restrict needed program growth.  We currently take this stand because we have nowhere else to draw growth funding from.  The only other place we have is the Endowment Fund.  Do we acknowledge the program and staff needs and begin funding them from the Endowment Fund, and establish a minimum Endowment Fund balance for the protection of the school?  Or do we continue to tread water which does not benefit the students across the state who need our services?  This is how it all relates to the Strategic Plan.  She asked the Board:  Do you want us to responsibly grow, or do you want to keep our budget flat?  Members of the Board responded that they want NMSBVI to grow.  They voiced that our students and our staff should not continue to suffer.  We have real needs at NMSBVI and across the state, and these needs can only be addressed through additional dollars.  Jeff Turner stated that if he understands correctly, the Superintendent is saying that we need to spend some of our Endowment Fund before we can ever hope to get help from the state legislature.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that understanding is correct.  The state legislature does not see our current situation as a crisis, and it is primarily due to our Endowment Fund balance. Alicia McAninch stated that she feels that the Board needs to communicate their support for NMSBVI using some of our Endowment Fund to fund program and staffing needs.  Superintendent Lyle stated that if that is the Board’s decision we will consider using funds from the Endowment Fund as we begin to build our new fiscal year budget, if we see that they are needed for the necessary growth of our programs and services.  She stated that any budgetary increases that are considered, especially those that would impact the Endowment Fund, would of course be brought to the Board for their review and approval before being placed into the budget.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have been doing a lot of preliminary work regarding salaries.  We are currently 12 – 15% behind which is a reflection of having the past 4 years without increases.  We would like to start catching up and is way too much to do at one time.  We have worked on and developed plans for catching us up over the next few years.  Caroline Benavidez stated that along with catching us up on salaries, should we also start looking at where we would need to add staff?  Just increasing the pay of our present staff will not take care of the program needs across the state.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Regent Benavidez is correct, and that in addition to catching us up, salary wise, we can also look at program needs and budget new staff for those needs.  This will help us to meet the goals of our Strategic Plan, and help to ensure that we retain the services of the highly qualified staff that we already have.  She stated that our focus will be on growth that is outlined within our Strategic Plan.  Superintendent Lyle stated that another important need is someone to help us manage our data because as we increase our services and programs to the levels called for in the Strategic Plan our data collection needs will dramatically increase and will exceed the abilities of someone who has data collection as a collateral duty.  Caroline Benavidez stated that it sounds like the Board needs to decide on a designated amount of the Endowment that we are not willing to spend.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that would be a very important step that the Board could take to assist us with this issue.  After some discussion, which included comparison with other special schools, the Board settled on protecting a minimum of $4 million of the Endowment Fund balance which will be kept for emergencies and will not be utilized for program growth or operating budget supplemental.  Caroline Benavidez asked if the Board will have the flexibility to adjust the Endowment Fund minimum protected value.  If we see the need to either increase or decrease it will we be able to do that?  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Endowment Fund will still be managed by the Board of Regents and the Board will retain every right to adjust the minimum protected balance as they see fit. 
President Hall asked if we will need a motion to establish the Endowment Fund minimum protected balance.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she does not feel that a motion is necessary, just a consensus from the Board.  The consensus of the Board of Regents is that $4 million of the Endowment Fund balance will be protected for emergencies and will not be utilized for operating budget supplemental.  In addition, NMSBVI Administration may use the Endowment Fund balance that is above the $4 million minimum for program growth, salary adjustment, staff increases, and operating budget supplemental that allow NMSBVI to achieve our Strategic Plan.
G. Capital Projects Update.
Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the provided Capital Projects Update.  She also shared that Margie Macias has been doing a fabulous job of overseeing the weekly Critical Deficiencies Project construction meeting, and with ensuring that everyone who commits to a task during a particular meeting upholds their commitments and accomplishes their obligations by the dates indicated.  She was unable to attend this meeting of the Board of Regents because she is on the Residential Campus attending this week’s construction meeting.
XII.
Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents will be held on February 21st at the ECP.
B. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C. Supplementary Packet.

1. Activity Fund Checklist – October & November 2012

There were no questions.

2. General Fund Checklist – October & November 2012

There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:32 p.m., Thursday, December 13, 2012.
(Approved 2/21/13)



(Approved 2/21/13)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Christine Hall, President


Linda M. Lyle, Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting December 13, 2012   
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